GEORGE HENRY MALLON, 1877-1934

Born

June 15, 1877, Ogden, Riley County, Kansas

Military Service Record Spanish-American War June 18th 1898 – November 4th 1898 22nd Kansas Volunteer Infantry

The Philippines Campaign January 7th 1899 – January 6th, 1902 12th United States Infantry

World War One August 15, 1917 at Ft. Snelling, Minnesota Officers training camp Commissioned as Captain in the Infantry Company "E", 132nd Regiment, 33rd Division September 6th, 1917 – June 20th, 1919

Died

August 2, 1934 St. Cloud, Stearns County, Minnesota



Early Years

George Henry Mallon was born on June 15th, 1877 in Ogden, Riley County, Kansas, the second child of tenⁱ and first son to parents Robert Currie Mallon and Emma L. Stephens. George's father, Robert C. had emigrated at ten years old with his parents and siblings from County Tyrone, Ulster, Ireland in 1850.ⁱⁱ

The War Years

Three days after George Mallon turned 21 years old he joined the military for the first time on June 18th, 1898 as a member of the 22nd Kansas Volunteer Infantry until November 3rd of the same year in the Spanish-American War as a private.ⁱⁱⁱ

His second enlistment was on January 7, 1899 at Fort Riley, Kansas when he enlisted for the Philippine Campaign.^{iv} George was 22 years, 6 months old. His occupation was listed as farmer. He had blue eyes, dark brown hair, a fair complexion and stood 5'8 ¹/4". George was #17 in the register, 12th U.S. Infantry, Company K and "discharged on January 6th, 1902 at sea on the Warren by expiration of service, [rank] Sergt. [Sergeant]", and notation of his service record was: "Excellent."^v On January 29, 1902, he was listed as an invalid..^{vi}

At age 29 George married Effie Gladys Campbell in Kansas City, Wyandotte County, Kansas on December 22, 1906.^{vii} They moved to Minneapolis, Minnesota in 1907 and George worked installing automatic sprinklers systems for a fire extinguisher company. From May 15th, 1917 to August 15th, 1917 he was in the R.O.T.C. After the U.S. entered WWI, when the government called for candidates for officers' training camps, he volunteered.^{viii} He was 40 years old at the time.

After a three-month training period at the first Fort Snelling camp, he was commissioned a Captain in the infantry section of the National Army. He was assigned to "E" Company, 132nd Regiment, 33rd Division and stationed at Camp Logan, Texas from September 6th, 1917 until May 5th, 1918 when they were sent to Hoboken, New Jersey.^{ix}

They embarked from Hoboken on the ship Mt. Vernon on May 16th and arrived at Brest, France on May 26th, 1918 as part of the American Expeditionary Force.^x Captain Mallon was on the

Western Front in France from June 1918 to August 1918 and first went into battle on July 4th, 1918 at Hamel, France. From August 1918 to October 1918, they were part of the American Front in France.^{xi}

Capt. Mallon participated in battles at Hamel, the Somme Offensive, Boise de Forges and Meuse Argonne.^{xii} "The Meuse-Argonne Offensive, also known as the Mass-Argonne Offensive and the Battle of the Argonne Forest, was a major part of the final Allied Offensive of World War I that stretched along the entire Western Front. The Americans faced the most difficult natural obstacle, the dense Argonne Forest. General John Pershing's opening surprise attack advanced 5 miles (8 km) along the Meuse River but only 2 miles (3 km) in the difficult Argonne Forest sector. It was fought from September 26, 1918, until the Armistice of 11 November 1918, a total of 47 days. The Meuse-Argonne Offensive was the largest in United States military history."^{xiii}

On the first day of this offensive, September 26th, 1918, "in the Bois-de-Forge campaign at the battle of Forges Woods, 41 year-old Captain Mallon along with nine men became separated from the balance of his company because of a fog. Captain Mallon, with his nine soldiers, pushed forward and attacked nine active hostile machineguns, capturing all of them without the loss of a man. Continuing on through the woods, he led his men in attacking a battery of four 155-millimeter howitzers, which were in action, rushing the position and capturing the battery and its crew. In this encounter Captain Mallon personally attacked one of the enemy with his fists. Later, when the party came upon two more machineguns, this officer sent men to the flanks while he rushed forward directly in the face of the fire and silenced the guns, being the first one of the party to reach the nest. The exceptional gallantry and determination displayed by Captain Mallon resulted in the capture of 100 prisoners, eleven machineguns, four 155-millimeter howitzers and one antiaircraft gun."xiv; xvi

Five days later on October 1st, 1918, one of the casualties of this battle was Captain Mallon as he was wounded by a high explosive in his right thigh at Meuse River. He was under medical care at Base Hospital 35#, in Mars, France from October 1st to January 14th, 1919. He was not permanently disabled and arrived at Hoboken, New Jersey on May 17th, 1919. He was discharged from service at Camp Grant, Illinois on June 20th, 1919 as a Captain and had turned 41 years old five days earlier.^{xvii} He was placed on the Emergency Officers Retirement List June 11, 1928.^{xviii}

Before Captain Mallon left France, on January 22, 1919, he was named one of General John J. Pershing's 100 heroes' of World War I. "On February 2, 1919 General Pershing presented to Captain Mallon the: "Congressional Medal of Honor" for conspicuous gallantry on Sept. 26th, 1918 at the battle of Forges Woods. He received the "French Legion of Honor" and the French "Croix de Guerre with Palm" and decorated by Vice Admiral Mabeau of the French Navy for the above acts."^{xix}; ^{xx}; ^{xx}

The Post War Years

Captain Mallon returned to Minneapolis, Minnesota but did not resume his former activities in civil life, as his injured leg was not as strong as formerly. Instead he accepted a position with the Building Trades Council of Minneapolis.^{xxiii}

Capt. Mallon also became involved in politics and ran for Lieutenant Governor on the Republican ticket. The Working People's Non-partisan Political League endorsed him and those on his ballot on June 21, 1920.^{xxiv} Capt. Mallon's ticket lost the primary by 15% of the vote.^{xxv}; ^{xxvi}

The League promoted an alternative veterans organization.^{xxvii} Based in Minneapolis - and sustained by the Nonpartisan League - the World War Veterans hoped to be a more sympathetic version of the American Legion. Capt. Mallon became the most prominent member.^{xxviii}, ^{xxix} Last mention of Capt. Mallon's political activities for unionizing the common man was when he was manager of the NPL in Kansas and worked to get the farmers to organize.^{xxxi} Captain Mallon was a Hennepin County commissioner for eight years In December 1920, the commission's activities organized a strong county war records committee, which included Captain Mallon.^{xxxii}

Early in 1934, Captain Mallon had a stroke and was taken to the Veteran's hospital at Fort Snelling. On March 1st he was transferred to the St. Cloud VA Hospital where he died August 2, 1934 at age 57. ^{xxxii}; ^{xxxiv} Two different obituaries were published for Captain Mallon's funeral. The first, published on Saturday, August 4, 1934, gave the information that his funeral was on Monday morning, August 6th at St. Ann's Catholic Church and mentioned his wife, Effie Mallon, and two sons, George H. Jr., 14, and Robert, 9. "Captain Mallon belonged to the Russell Gaylord post of the Veterans of Foreign Wars, and was a member of the Disabled American Veterans. He was a charter member of the order of the Purple Heart." ^{xxxvi} This obituary also included these lines: "His heroism in the World war won Captain Mallon the Congressional Medal of Honor, the most distinguished military honor the United States can bestow. He also was honored by England, France, Italy and other countries." ^{xxxvii}

The second obituary published on Sunday, August 5, stated: "Captain George H. Mallon will be accorded military honors at funeral services to be conducted Monday under auspices of Gaylord post, Veterans of Foreign Wars, and the Disabled American Veterans. Short services will be at 8:30 a.m. in the home, 3601 Washburn avenue north, to be followed by requiem mass at St. Ann's church, 1213 Twenty-sixth avenue north. There will be a firing squad and guard of honor from the Third infantry at the grave in St. Mary's cemetery." xxxviii

The remainder of this second obituary lists the names of the seven active pallbearers, one being a general and another a lieutenant. This is followed by the names of 72 honorary pallbearers. This second list of prominent men included four generals, three colonels, one captain, one lieutenant, three doctors, five reverends, four judges, Mayor Bainbridge of Minneapolis and Minnesota Governor Floyd B. Olson.^{xxxix}

Five years later in 1939, Fort Snelling National Cemetery was established in Minnesota. Captain Mallon's body, which had been buried in a private cemetery, was reinterred. His was the first burial in this National Cemetery on July 5, 1939 with Capt. Mallon being burial #1 and the main street in the cemetery, Mallon Blvd, named after him.; xl; xli; xlii; xliii; xliii Ogden, Kansas honored their native son by naming Mallon Road for Captain George Henry Mallon.xlv

Captain Mallon's wife, Effie Campbell Mallon, died on December 31, 1970 in Johnson County, Kansas at age 82, thirty-six years after her husband's death.^{xlvi}; ^{xlvii} Their oldest son, George Henry Jr. died on December 17, 1988.^{xlviii}; ^{xlix} Son Robert Currie Mallon died January 14, 2009 in Kandiyohi County, Minnesota.¹; ^{li}

Captain Mallon's award documents are at the Military Historical Society of Minnesota's Museum at Camp Ripley, Little Falls and have been restored and conserved.^{lii} According to a granddaughter in Kansas, Captain Mallon's medals were on display at Ft. Riley, Ogden, Kansas and were included in a traveling display around the United States some years ago.

Captain George H. Mallon is one of only two WWI Medal of Honor recipients from Minnesota. He is one of General John J. Pershing's top 100 heroes of World War I. Awards:

Congressional Medal of Honor Purple Heart Philippine Campaign Medal World War I Legion of Honor (France) Croix de Guerre with palm

(Photos from Find A Grave & MN Campaign - see sources.)

Compiled by Joyce Rohloff Gardner Mankato Chapter DAR SOURCES



ALLIES, Newsletter for Members and Frieds of the Military Historical Society of Minnesota. Spring 2009, Vol. XVII, No. 2. Page 6, *Curator Notes* by Doug Bekke.

Brotherhood of Locomotive Firemen and Enginemen's Magazine, Volumes 70-71. (1921) Page 5, last three paragraphs: Capt. Mallon. Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota. Web. June 2016.

Brotherhood of Railroad Trainmen (author) book, *The Railroad Trainman*, 1922, Volume 39, page 648, Candidates Endorsed By The Legislative Board, Brotherhood Of Railroad Trainmen And The Working People's Non-Partisan Political League Of Minnesota . . Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota.

Congressional Medal of Honor, Kansapedia, Kansas Hiatorical Society. Web. June 2016. https://www.kshs.org/kansapedia/congressional-medal-of-honor/11698.

Death Certificate Index, Certificate Number: 1934-MN-0015502, George Henry Mallon. Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota.

Find A Grave, Ancestry.com. U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012. Original data: Find A Grave. Find A Grave. http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi. Web. June 2016.

Find A Grave: Web. June 2016. *George Henry Mallon*. <u>http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr&GRid=7864923&ref=acom: *Effie Gladys Campbell Mallon*. <u>http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr&GRid=43381828; George Henry Mallon</u> (son). <u>http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr&GRid=71029919; Robert Currie</u> *Mallon* (son). <u>http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr&GRid=57043283.</u></u>

Find A Grave – Photos - added by Grandson Robert Mallon, 1. Captain, George H. Mallon in uniform. 2. Wedding photo of George H. Mallon and wife Effie Gladys Campbell Mallon on Photo of gravestone of George Henry Mallon by Christina. Web. May 2016.

Fold3 by Ancestry: Web. <u>https://www.fold3.com/image/310761684</u> Page 451: Medal of Honor Recipients,1863-2013; Web. <u>https://www.fold3.com/image/310762207</u> Page 974: Medal of Honor Recipients, 1863-2013; Web. <u>https://www.fold3.com/image/312401226</u> Page 1143: US Army Military Registers, Emercency Officers Retirement List (E.O.R.L.), 11 June 1911; Web. <u>https://www.fold3.com/page/631381872</u> george <u>h_mallon/</u> Spanish-AmericanWar. 1796-1969, *George H. Mallon, Army, Company M*, Pvt., 22 Kansas Infantry; Web. <u>https://www.fold3.com/image/3338130</u> Page 1: *Investigative Case Files of the Bureau of Investigation 1908-1922*. Web. May 2016.

Fort Snelling National Cemetery, 7601 34th Ave. S., Minneapolis, Hennepin County Minnesota USA, Postal Code: 55450, Phone: 612-726-1127, Web. June 2016.

http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=cr&CRid=82339.

Genealogy.com. FORUM ARTICLES SEARCH Home > Forum > Surnames > Mallon. Re: Henry Mallon m. Margaret Curry - IRE-KS. By genealogy.com user November 07, 2001 at 06:58:02. In reply to: Henry Mallon m. Margaret Curry - IRE-KS 4/20/01. Web. June 2016.

Holt, Dean W., American Military Cemeteries, 2d ed. Part I, VA National Cemeteries – Fort Snelling. McFarland & Co., Inc. Publishers. Page 146. First burial, One of General John J. Pershing's outstanding solders of WWI. Remains were reinterred Section B DS 1-S.

Hometown Heroes of the North Star State: Minnesota. Web. June 2016. <u>http://www.homeofheroes.com/moh/citations 1918 wwi/mallon.html</u> http://www.homeofheroes.com/moh/states/mn.html.

Jenkins, Nate, Salina Journal, Salina, Kansas, posted online under Snowbizz.com at 7:38 AM on Sunday, May 28, 2009. *Salinan won Congessional Medal of Honor for World War I heroics*. The search by Bruce Powell to find the list of General Pershing's 100. Web. July 2016. <u>http://www.snowbizz.com/HWRepublican/George_Robb/pershings100heros.htm.</u>

Kansas City Kansan newspaper, Kansas City, Kansas, Wednesday, March 26, 1919, Page 1. Captain George H. Mallon , General John J. Pershing.

Kansas Marriages, 1840-1935, database, Mallon, George H. Web. May 2016. FamilySearch(https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:FWGW-22N.

Lansing, Michael J. author, *Insurgent Democracy*. chapter 5, page 206. The Non partisan League in North American Politics. Web. July 2016.

Lundeen, Ernest, U.S. Senator, Speech before Congress, August 15, 1940. *The Farmer Labor Party-A Political Pattern for America*, speech detailing the history of the Minnesota Farmer Labor Party on August 15, 1940.) Congressional Record – Senate, August 15, 1940. Page 7-8 of 17; <u>http://masspartvoflabor.org/images/stories/lundeen_speech_1940.PDF</u>. Web. May 2016.

Military Times, Hall of Valor. *George H. Mallon, WWI*. Web. June 2016. http://valor.militarytimes.com/recipient.php?recipientid=1096.

Minnneapolis: Campaign Committee, [1920] Includes sample Republician ballot. MHS Call #: JK2391.N42N39 no.218. Title: *George H. Mallon, candidate for lieutenant governor* / issued by Campaign Committee, C. Z. Nelson, Secretary. Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota.

Minneapolis Sunday Tribune, Minneapolis, Minnesota, November 11, 1956, page 18A. *Valor is Written in Minnesota's History*. Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota.

Minneapolis Tribune, Minneapolis, Minnesota, Saturday, August 4, 1934, page 2. Obituary. *MALLON RITES TO BE MONDAY*. and Sunday, August 5, 1934, page 2. *MALLON RITES TO BE MONDAY*. Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota.

Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2002, Ancestry.com. Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2002 [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2001. Original data: State of Minnesota. Minnesota Death Index, 1908-2002. Minneapolis, MN, USA: Minnesota Department of Health. Web. May 2016. Minnesota Family History Research, Thursday, May 16, 2013. *"National Cemeteries: Remembering Those Who Have Served Our Country*. Web. June 2016. http://pjefamilyresearch.blogspot.com/2013/05/national-cemeteries-remembering-those.html.

Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota: Web. May 2016. http://collections.mnhs.org/MNHistoryMagazine/articles/4/v04i1-2p041-104.pdf Page 61, Minnesota War Records Commission.

Minnesota History Bulletin, Vol. 4, No. ¹/₂ (Feb. – May, 1921), pp. 76-104. Published by: Minnesota Historical Society Press. Web. June 2016. *WAR HISTORY ACTIVITIES*, Page 101. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/20160378</u>.

Minnesota History Magazine, Review and Short Features: Vol. 04/ 1-2 (1921), page 99, *War History Activities*. Page 101, second paragraph. Web. June 2016. http://collections.mnhs.org/MNHistoryMagazine/articles/4/v04i1-2p041-104.pdf.

Minnesota Secretary of State Election Division. An Inventory of Its Nomination Petitions Web. May 2016. http://www2.mnhs.org/library/findaids/secsto04.pdf. Secretary of state.

New Ulm Review Newspaper, New Ulm, Brown County, Minnesota, Wednesday, June 16, 1920, front page, bottom of second column: *CAPT. MALLON AT LAMBERTON*. http://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/lccn/sn89081128/1920-06-16/ed-1/seq-1.pdf.

Newspaper Archive of Farmers Independent, Bagley, Minnesota. August 19, 1920, page 4 of 1. Web. http://frm.stparchive.com/Archive/FRM/FRM08191920P01.php. Web. May 2016.

Newspaper Archive of Farmers Independent, Bagley, Minnesota, May 20, 1920, page 4 of 8. *FARMER-LABOR TICKET* Newspaper Archive of Farmers Independent, Bagley, Minnesota. July 29, 1920, page 1 of 8. *With Both Fists*! (By H. B. R. Briggs, Former Editor of the St. Paul Daily New.) Web. May 2016. http://frm.stparchive.com/Archive/FRM/FRM07291920P01.php.

Newspaper Archive of Farmers Independent, Bagley, Minnesota. August 19, 1920, page 4 of 1. Web. http://frm.stparchive.com/Archive/FRM/FRM08191920P01.php. Web. May 2016.

Philadelphia, Passenger and Immigration Lists, 1800-1850. Web. Ancestry.com. Philadelphia, Passenger and Immigration Lists, 1800-1850 [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003. Original data: Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Passenger Lists of Vessels Arriving at Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 1800-1882. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration. Micropublication M425, rolls *#* 1-71. Web. May 2016.

Powell, Bruce, Once *Lost and Almost Forgotten, But Retrieved from the National Archives*, "A List of One Hundred Individual Acts of Extraordinary Heroism Performed by Soldiers of the American Expeditionary Forces". Presented by Worldwar1.com. Pershing's 100. (#55 Mallon, George H.) <u>http://www.worldwar1.com/dbc/p100.htm.</u> Web. July 2016.

U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, VA » National Cemetery Administration » Fort Snelling National Cemetery, National Cemetery Administration, Fort Snelling National Cemetery. Web. http://www.cem.va.gov/cems/nchp/ftsnelling.asp. Captain George H. Mallon, (World War I), 132rd Infantry, 33rd Division, U.S. Army. Bois-de-Forges, France, Sept. 26, 1918 (Section DS, Grave 1-S). Web. May 2016. http://www.cem.va.gov/cems/nchp/ftsnelling.asp.

U.S. National Cemetery Interment Control Forms, 1928-1962, Ancestry.com. [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012. Original data: Interment Control Forms, 1928–1962. Interment Control Forms, A1 2110-B. Records of the Office of the Quartermaster General, 1774–1985, Record Group 92. The National Archives at College Park, College Park, Maryland. Web. May 2016. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007, Ancestry.com. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015. Original data: Social Security Applications and Claims, 1936-2007. George H. Mallon. Web. May 2016.

U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014. Ancestry.com. U.S., Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014 [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011. Original data: Social Security Administration. Social Security Death Index, Master File. Social Security Administration. Effie Gladys Campbell.

United States Civil War and Later Pension Index, 1861-1917, database,FamilySearch (<u>https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:N4V7-</u> G3G : 24 March 2016), George H. Mallon, 1902. Fold3. Original data from: The National Archives. Web. May 2016.

United States General Index to Pension Files, 1861-1934, database with images, FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:KDB8-PJW : 3 April 2015), George H Mallon, 1902. Web. May 2016.

United States Index to Service Records, War with Spain, 1898", database with images, FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:2HXK-DHJ : 17 June 2015), George H Mallon, 1898 and FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:2HXK-DY3 :17 June 2015), George H Malton Or Mallon, 1898. Web. May 2016.

United States Registers of Enlistments in the U.S. Army, 1798-1914," database with images, FamilySearch(https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:QJDR-8JDN : 24 May 2014), George H Mallon, 07 Jan 1899; citing p. 83, volume 100, Fort Riley, , Kansas, United States, NARA microfilm publication M233 (Washington D.C.:National Archives and Records Administration, n.d.), roll 52; FHL microfilm 1,465,938.

West Central Tribune, Willmar, Kandiyohi County, Minnesota, Wednesday, January 21, 2009, page 18. Robert Mallon, Jan. 31, 1925 – Jan. 14, 2009. Obituary.

Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia. *George H. Mallon*. Web. May 2016. <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/George H. Mallon. Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia. *Meuse-Argonne Offensive*. Web. June 2016. <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Meuse-Argonne_Offensive</u>. <u>Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia.</u> *Nonpartisan League*. Web. May 2016. <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Nonpartisan_League</u>.</u>

Willbanks, James H. Editor, *America's Heroes: Medal of Honor Recipients from the Civil War to Afghanistan*. ABC-CLIO,LLC, Santa Barbara, CA, 2011, Pages 199-200. Mallon, George H. Web. July 2016.

Willmar Tribune, Willmar, Minnesota, Wednesday, June 9, 1920, Front page: "YELLOW PAINT BOYS FLAYED BY MALLON "Scabs" Might Have Painted "No Man's Land," Candidate Says. Web. June 2016.

World War I bonus file, warrant number 41588: Mallon, George H. Minnesota Historical Society, St. Paul, Minnesota.

World War I military service questionnaire: Mallon, George Henry (Minneapolis, Minn.), Quantity 1 file, Format Content Category: text. Place Residence of subject: Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota, United States, Creation Author: Minnesota War Records Commission. Subjects Subject: Mallon, George Henry. WORLD WAR VETERANS (1918-192X) organizational history. MARCH "Letter to Frank B. O'Connell, Department Adjutant, The American Legion, in Lincoln, Nebraska, from Harrison Fuller, Commander, Department of Minnesota, American Legion, in St. Paul, Minnesota, March 15, 1920." Web. May 2016. <u>http://www.marxisthistory.org/subject/usa/eam/worldwarveterans.html</u>

1870, 1870 & 1900 – United States Federal Census Ogden, Riley County, Kansas.
1895 Kansas State Census Record, Ogden, Riley County, Kansas.
1900 United States Federal Census – Momada, Philippine Islands, Military & Naval Forces.
1920-1940 United States Federal Census, Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.

NOTES

- ⁱ 1895 Kansas State Census.
- ⁱⁱ Philadelphia, Passenger & Immigration Lists, 1890-1850.
- ⁱⁱⁱ U.S. Registrars of Enlistments, War with Spain, 1898.
- ^{iv} United States Civil War and Later Pension Index, 1861-1917.
- v United States Registers of Enlistments in the U.S. Army, 1798-1914.
- vi United States General Index to Pension Files, 1861-1934.
- ^{vii} Kansas Marriages, 1840-1935.
- viii WWI Military Service Questionnaire: MN War Records.
- ^{ix} Ibid.
- x Willbanks, America's Heroes.
- xi Questionnaire.
- ^{xii} Ibid.
- xiii Wikipedia, Meuse-Argonne Offensive.
- xiv Congressional Medal of Honor, Kasapedia.
- ^{xv} Fold3, Page 451 & Page 974.
- xvi Military Times, Hall of Valor.
- ^{xvii} Questionnaire.
- xviii Fold3, (E.O.R. L.).
- xix Wikipedia, George H. Mallon.
- xx Jenkins, Snowbizz.com
- ^{xxi} Hometown Heroes
- ^{xxii} Powell. WWI.com #55 Mallon
- ^{xxiii} Questionnaire
- xxiv Minneapolis Campaign Committee.
- ^{xxv} Secretary of State Election Division.
- xxvi Farmer Independent, Bagley, MN, With Both Fists!
- xxvii Brotherhood of Railroad Trainmen, 1922 book.
- xxviii Fold3, Investigative Case Files.
- xxix Newspaper Archive, Farmers Independent, 1920.
- ^{xxx} World War Veterans, organizational history.
- ^{xxxi} Wikipedia, Nonpartisan League.
- xxxii Minn. History Bulletin, WAR HISTORY ACTIVITIES, Page 101.
- xxxiii MN Death Index, Ancestry.
- xxxiv Death Certificate.
- xxxv U.S. Social Security App. & Claims Index.
- xxxvi Mpls. Trib. Saturday, August 4, 1934.
- xxxvii Ibid.
- xxxviii Mpls. Trib. Sunday, August 5, 1934.
- xxxix Ibid.
- ^{xl} U.S. Dept. of Veterans Affairs, Fort Snelling Nat'l Cem.
- xli U.S. National Cemetery Interment Control Forms.
- ^{xlii} Fort Snelling National Cemetery.
- xliii Holt, American Military Cemeteries.
- ^{xliv} Genealogy.com, Mallon IRE-KS.
- ^{xlv} Find A Grave, George Henry Mallon.
- xlvi Find A Grave, Effie Gladys Campbell Mallon.
- xlvii U.S. Social Security Death Index.
- ^{xlviii} Ibix.
- xlix Find A Grave, George Henry Mallon, son.
- ¹ Find A Grave, Robert Curry Mallon, son.
- ^{li} Willmar Trib. Obit. Robert C. Mallon.
- ^{lii} Allies, Capt. Mallon's award documents.